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Chairperson Jackson and other members of the Education Committee, thank you for the opportunity to provide a brief statement on the amendments proposed by the NYC Department of Education (DOE) to its 2010-2014 Capital Plan.  These comments are submitted on behalf of New York Lawyers for the Public Interest (NYLPI), a non-profit civil rights law firm, by Miranda Massie, a senior staff attorney in NYLPI’s Environmental Justice section.  NYLPI has been involved in several healthy schools campaigns and cases; that work informs our concerns about the DOE’s proposed amendments.
Our first concern has to do with the use of Transitional Classroom Units (TCUs).  The DOE’s apparent overreliance on TCUs creates significant environmental health problems.  In particular, water infiltration of TCUs leads to a likelihood of mold infestations, which in turn present a range of health risks, especially but not only for children with respiratory conditions and vulnerabilities.  In the proposed amendments, the DOE expresses the goal of reducing reliance on TCUs, but we see no specific, concrete projections or guidelines articulated.  This is troubling, as anecdotal evidence supports the view that TCU use has in fact been growing, and we concretely know that many units have been in use for longer than their manufacturers recommend, which increases the risk of significant moisture penetration.  (On a related point, we have tried to get exact figures on how many TCUs are in use but have not found that information anywhere; we understand from conversations with Committee staff that you also have not gained access to it.  We have submitted a FOIL request on this to the DOE, and will share the results.)
Our second concern has to do with the problem of PCBs in schools.  As you may know, our client Naomi Gonzalez has sued the DOE over the presence of these toxic compounds in the window caulking at her daughter’s school; the Environmental Protection Agency recently issued new national guidances about PCBs in caulk in schools; and the DOE is in negotiations with Region 2 of EPA over the matter.  In short, PCBs in caulk present an important emerging public health threat—and nowhere do the proposed amendments mention the need to devote funds to testing and remediation.  In fact, as far as we can tell, the amendments do not even mention PCBs.  Given the level of public concern about this issue, it is disappointing that DOE has nothing whatsoever to say about it.
Thank you again for your consideration of these matters.
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